City Council Meeting Packet



July 25, 2017

AGENDA

Norton City Council

July 25, 2017

6:00 P.M.

- 1. Roll Call
- 2. Invocation Boy Scout Troop 301
- 3. Pledge of Allegiance
- 4. Approval of Minutes
 - 1. Meeting of June 20, 2017
- 5. Audience for Visitors
- 6. New Business
 - A. Update on the Eagle Scout Project to Install the Salamander Sanctuary Kiosk at Flag Rock.
 - B. Update on the High Knob Music Festival and the Planned Improvements at the High Knob Recreation Area.
 - C. Confirmation of a Contribution to the Norton Little League for the 11 & 12 Year Old Girls Softball All-Stars.
 - D. Request for One (1) Water Tap in the County.
 - E. Resolution Authorizing the City Manager to Enter Into Grant Agreements with the Virginia Department of Transportation.
 - F. Confirmation of a Check/Transfer in Excess of \$100,000.

- G. Closed Meeting for Personnel as Per Section 2.2-3711 (A) (1) and Section 2.2-3711 (A) (3) of the Code of Virginia, as Amended, Discussion or Consideration of the Acquisition of Real Property for a Public Purpose, or of the Disposition of Publically Held Real Property, Where Discussion in an Open Meeting Would Adversely Affect the Bargaining Position or Negotiating Strategy of the Public Body.
 - 1. Appointment to the Norton Planning Commission for a Four (4) Year Term; Currently Danny Holt Whose Term Expires 7/31/2017.

To 7/31/2021

- 7. Comments by the City Manager, City Attorney, and City Council.
- 8. Adjournment.

The regularly scheduled meeting of the Norton City Council was held on Tuesday, June 20, 2017, at 6:00 p.m., in the Municipal Council Chambers with Mayor William Mays presiding.

Present: Mark Caruso, Joseph Fawbush, Robert Fultz, Jr., Dee Belcher and William Mays

Also Present: Fred L. Ramey, Jr., City Manager, and Bill Bradshaw, City Attorney

The invocation was given by the City Manager and was followed by the Pledge of Allegiance led by Police Chief James Lane.

Upon a motion by Councilman Fawbush, seconded by Councilman Caruso, and passed by the following vote: YES – Caruso, Fawbush, Mays, NO – None, ABSENT – None, ABSTAIN – Fultz and Belcher, Council moved to adopt the minutes of the June 6, 2017, meeting as presented.

There was no one present for the Audience for Visitors.

A public hearing was held to consider an amendment to the 2016-2017 General Operating Fund Budget totaling \$630,453, of which \$349,942 is unappropriated reserves and \$280,511 is additional revenues related to grants and other funding sources for various projects and events.

Mayor Mays opened the public hearing.

There being no public input, Mayor Mays closed the public hearing.

There were no comments or questions from Council following the public hearing and upon a motion by Councilman Fawbush, seconded by Councilwoman Belcher, and passed by unanimous roll call vote, Council moved to adopt the FY 2017 Budget Amendments to the General Operating Fund in the amount of \$630,453.

Mark Leonard, Chairman of the Norton Rescue Squad Board of Directors, was present to update Council on the Norton Rescue Squad. Via a PowerPoint presentation, Mr. Leonard spoke briefly about the history and current mission of the organization, as well as, the finances and membership of the squad.

Mr. Leonard stated in 2016, Norton Rescue Squad responded to 1,110 calls, which represents an increase of 13 percent over the previous year. He said the rescue squad operates on a calendar year and the organization currently has a deficit of \$44,826. Mr. Leonard explained the squad is currently conducting Bingo on Sunday and Wednesday evenings as a fundraiser, and members have received training on transport billing, both of which will increase revenue for the organization. He said the board had identified potential new revenue for billing non-emergency transports, and he is thankful to Council for their financial support of the rescue squad during low cash flow periods. Mr. Leonard noted that there is in an increase in professionalism in the organization and that membership had doubled since 2016. The number of paramedics on the squad has also increased and members are becoming certified to answer calls through hours of classroom and clinical training required by the state of Virginia. Mr. Leonard advised that Norton

Rescue Squad currently has five vehicles in its fleet and that one of the ambulances will need to be replaced in the near future. The cost to replace an ambulance is approximately \$200,000, and he is confident the squad can obtain a grant to cover 80 percent of the cost. However, prior to replacing the ambulance, the board wants to pay off a small debt and establish a funded depreciation account in which to save 20 percent of the purchase price of the ambulance that will be required by the grant. A depreciation account will also assist the squad in planning for future necessary capital purchases.

On behalf of Council, Mayor Mays thanked Mr. Leonard for his presentation.

Mayor Mays and Councilman Caruso stated they would abstain from discussion and voting on the proposed updated lease agreement between the City of Norton and the Norton Rescue Squad due to a conflict of interest. Vice Mayor Fawbush took over the meeting.

The City Manager gave a brief history on the current lease between the City of Norton and Norton Rescue Squad and stated it was time for the original lease to be revised to reflect the current status of the organization and the relationship and responsibilities between the two entities. He said the city attorney had reviewed the proposed lease and Norton Rescue Squad will not pay rent to the city for the use of the building located on Main Avenue and the squad will be responsible for utilities and to maintain insurance on the property.

The City Attorney said the proposed lease of commercial property is a standard document with basic conditions and requirements with the exception of no rent payments. He said the revised lease specifies Norton Rescue Squad will be responsible for building repairs, insurance, and maintenance for the duration of the lease.

After a brief discussion, the City Attorney advised the Vice Mayor would need Council's authorization to sign the lease on behalf of the city.

Upon a motion by Councilman Fultz, seconded by Councilwoman Belcher, and passed by the following roll call vote: YES – Fultz, Belcher, Fawbush, NO – None, ABSENT – None, ABSTAIN – Mays and Caruso, Council moved to approve the Real Estate Lease between the City of Norton and Norton Rescue Squad, Inc., and authorized the Vice Mayor to sign the lease on behalf of the city.

Council was presented An Ordinance Adopting the 2017-2018 Budget for the City of Norton, Virginia, Appropriating Funds for All Contemplated Expenses of the City for the Fiscal Year and Placing Levies upon all Real Estate, Personal Property, Bank Stock, Licenses, Fees, User Charges, and All Other Levies as Previously Imposed or Modified Herein. The General Fund totals \$9,617,576; the Enterprise Fund, \$3,135,250; and Social Services Fund, \$1,386,620.

Mr. Ramey said a public hearing was held June 6, 2017, and no changes or modifications have been made to the budget. He said the General Operating Fund includes no revenue enhancements and the Enterprise Fund includes a 25-cent increase to the base water rate. The FY 2017-2018 Budget reflects a decrease of \$38,287, compared to last year's budget, and no surplus monies are needed to balance the budget.

Upon a motion by Councilman Fawbush, seconded by Councilman Fultz, and passed by the following unanimous roll call vote: YES – Caruso, Fultz, Fawbush, Belcher, Mays, NO – None, ABSENT – None, Council moved to adopt An Ordinance Adopting the

Budget for the City of Norton, Virginia, for Fiscal Year July 1, 2017, thru June 30, 2018, Appropriating Funds for All Contemplated Expenses of the City of the Fiscal Year and Placing Levies Upon all Real Estate, Personal Property and Bank Stock, Licenses, Fees, User Charges, and all Other Levies as Previously Imposed or Modified Herein. (Insert)

Mr. Ramey advised that city administration has received a proposed Southwest Virginia Chief Local Elected Officials (CLEO) Consortium Agreement. He said the purpose of the proposed agreement was to formalize the creation of the Local Workforce Development Area (LWDA) and the Consortium Agreement.

Councilwoman Belcher, who is the city's representative on the CLEO Board, said in the past the consortium agreement was signed by each locality's representative. However, Director Aleta Spicer has asked each representative to present the Consortium Agreement to their governing board or council for approval.

After a brief discussion, and upon a motion by Councilman Fawbush, seconded by Councilman Fultz, and passed by unanimous vote, Council moved to approve the Southwest Virginia Workforce Development Area and the Southwest Virginia Chief Elected Officials Consortium and, authorized Councilwoman Belcher, the city's CLEO representative, to sign the agreement on behalf of the city.

Council had been presented with A Resolution of the City Council of the City of Norton Adopting a Five Year Capital Improvement Program.

Mr. Ramey advised that the Capital Improvement Program (CIP) is part of the budget process and that only one capital project was being funded in the current 2017-2018 budget. He said the current budget includes an appropriation of \$250,000 for the partial lease payment of a new garbage truck and for paving. The city manager noted that paving is not considered a capital improvement project, but it is included in the CIP Program because it is a large expenditure. Mr. Ramey said the remaining four years of the Five Year CIP Program are for planning purposes only, and, any projects listed beyond the 2017-2018 budget year, represent city administration's recommendations to address the remaining projects listed in the CIP Program. He noted the remaining projects could change depending upon other projects that could arise in the future or projects that might move up in importance for the city.

Councilman Caruso said he wanted to reiterate the city manager's comments that funds have not been appropriated for projects listed in the last four years of the CIP Program. At this point in time, the city does not have the funds to address these projects and the only year being funded is 2017-2018.

Upon a motion by Councilman Fawbush, seconded by Councilwoman Belcher, and passed by unanimous roll call vote, Council moved to adopt A Resolution of the City Council of the City of Norton Adopting a Five Year Capital Improvement Program. (Insert)

Upon a motion by Councilman Fultz, seconded by Councilwoman Belcher, and passed by unanimous roll call vote, Council moved to go into closed meeting to discuss personnel as per Section 2.2-3711 (A) (1) of the Code of Virginia, as amended, and discussion or consideration of the acquisition of real property for a public purpose, or of the disposition of publically held real property, where discussion in an open meeting would adversely

affect the bargaining position or negotiating strategy of the public body as per Section 2.2-3711 (A) (3) of the Code of Virginia, as amended.

Mayor Mays declared Council in closed meeting.

The city attorney left at this time.

Upon a motion by Councilman Caruso, seconded by Councilman Fultz, and passed by unanimous vote, Council moved to go back into open meeting.

Mayor Mays declared Council back in open meeting.

The clerk polled each member of Council as to the Certification of Closed Meeting with each answering yes. The clerk then read a Resolution of the Certification of Closed Meeting.

Upon a motion by Councilman Fawbush, seconded by Councilwoman Belcher, and passed by unanimous vote, Council moved to adopt A Resolution of the Certification of Closed Meeting. (Insert)

Mayor Mays opened the floor for nominations to the Lonesome Pine Regional Library Board for a four-year term to expire on June 30, 2021.

Councilman Caruso nominated Lann Malesky to be reappointed to the Lonesome Pine Regional Library Board for a four-year term to expire on June 30, 2021.

Upon a motion by Councilwoman Belcher, seconded by Councilman Fultz, and passed by unanimous vote, Council moved that the nominations cease.

Mayor Mays declared Lann Malesky reappointed to the Lonesome Pine Regional Library Board for a four-year term to expire on June 30, 2021.

Mayor Mays opened the floor for nominations to the Community Corrections Resources Board for a two-year term to expire on June 30, 2018.

Councilwoman Belcher nominated James Lane to be reappointed to the Community Corrections Resources Board for a two-year term to expire on June 30, 2018.

Upon a motion by Councilman Fawbush, seconded by Councilman Caruso, and passed by unanimous vote, Council moved that the nominations cease.

Mayor Mays declared James Lane reappointed to the Community Corrections Resources Board for a two-year term to expire on June 30, 2018.

Mayor Mays opened the floor for nominations to the Mountain Empire Regional Business Incubator, Inc., Board for a four-year term to expire on June 30, 2021.

Councilman Fawbush nominated Tyler Giles to be reappointed to the Mountain Empire Regional Business Incubator, Inc., Board for a four-year term to expire on June 30, 2021.

Upon a motion by Councilman Fultz, seconded by Councilwoman Belcher, and passed by unanimous vote, Council moved that the nominations cease.

Mayor Mays declared Tyler Giles reappointed to the Mountain Empire Regional Business Incubator, Inc., Board for a four-year term to expire on June 30, 2021.

Mayor Mays opened the floor for nominations to the Southwest Regional Recreation Authority Board for a three-year term to expire on June 30, 2020.

Councilwoman Belcher nominated Robert Fultz, Jr., to be an interim appointee to the Southwest Regional Recreation Authority Board for a three-year term to expire on June 30, 2020.

Upon a motion by Councilman Fawbush, seconded by Councilman Caruso, and passed by the following unanimous vote: YES – Caruso, Fawbush, Belcher, Mays, NO – None, ABSENT – None, ABSTAIN – Fultz, Council moved that the nominations cease.

Mayor Mays declared Robert Fultz, Jr., to be an interim appointee to the Southwest Regional Recreation Authority for a three-year term to expire on June 30, 2020.

In comments from the City Manager, Mr. Ramey advised the following:

The City would like to thank all the volunteers for another successful Best Friend Festival.

City Administration is continuing to work with the coordinator of the Cloudsplitter 100 race. The coordinator has advised that she will have a course to submit to the U. S. Forest Service for their review by the end of the month.

Parks & Recreation has installed 16 inch hanging baskets on every other decorative light along the Safe Route to School coming into downtown and in front of City Hall. The brackets on the decorative light poles will hold up to 50 pounds and the hanging baskets are self-watering, holding up to a gallon of water. If the current project is successful, city administration hopes to install additional flower baskets throughout downtown.

The latest Retail Sales Tax Report had been placed at each member's desk. Fifteen kids have signed up for the Outdoor Adventure Camp scheduled for June 26-29.

The City will be celebrating Independence Day on Saturday, July 1.

Prior to Councilmember's comments, Council rescheduled and combined the July Council meetings to 6:00 p.m., Tuesday, July 25, 2017.

Mayor Mays requested Mr. Ramey notify the press.

In comments from Council:

Councilwoman Belcher had no comments.

Councilman Fultz said he appreciates all the effort put forth to have the Best Friend Festival.

He believes the city's decline in sales tax revenue is due in part to online shopping. The city's sales tax drop equates to approximately \$7.5 million in sales, and he feels the federal government will eventually determine how to tax online sales and distribute the revenue to states and localities.

Councilman Caruso stated his downtown business is experiencing a third less sales as compared to this time last year and he can attribute part of this decline to online sales.

Councilman Caruso asked Mr. Ramey to ascertain the cost of the Best Friend Festival (BFF) and prepare a report for council. Also, vendors who desire to set up at the BFF need to be evaluated so that they are not in direct competition with downtown business owners.

The concrete trash can in front of Wellmont Urgent Care on Park Avenue needs to be moved out of the center of the sidewalk.

Two additional campers signed up for the Outdoor Camp today so that event will proceed as planned on June 26.

Councilman Fawbush stated that the online retailer Amazon is expanding by placing stores in communities.

He commended everyone who worked on the Best Friend Festival for ensuring the success of another event.

Councilman Fawbush said a citizen advised him that vehicles in the right lane of the two one-way lanes on Pine Street, N.W., are turning left onto 11th Street instead of turning right onto 11th Street as indicated by the street markings.

Mr. Ramey advised a resident from Pine Street had contacted city administration about the traffic issue on Pine Street and that city staff is currently looking into the matter.

Mayor Mays had no comments.

There being no further business to come before Council, the meeting adjourned.

	CITY OF NORTON, VIRGINIA
	William Mays, Mayor
ATTEST:	
Rebecca K. Coffey, Clerk of Council	

City of Norton

Inter-Office Memo



To:

Mayor and City Council

From:

Fred L. Ramey, Jr., City Manager

CC:

Date:

July 21, 2017

Re:

Update on New Information Kiosk

At our February 7th meeting, City Council approved a request from Eagle Scout Candidate Isaac Meade to install an information kiosk to highlight the Salamander Sanctuary at Flag Rock. At our meeting, Mr. Meade will attend out meeting to provide City Council with an update on his efforts.

Thank You.



OUTSTANDING SERVICE AWARD

PRESENTED TO

ISAAC MEADE

IN RECOGNITION OF YOUR

INFORMATION KIOSK FOR THE GREEN SALAMANDER EAGLE SCOUT PROJECT TO DESIGN AND BUILD AN

AT THE FLAG ROCK RECREATION AREA

PRESENTED BY

NORTON CITY COUNCIL

TUESDAY, JULY 25, 2017

City of Norton

Inter-Office Memo



To:

Mayor and City Council

From:

Fred L. Ramey, Jr., City Manager

CC:

Date:

July 21, 2017

Re:

High Knob Recreation Area Updates

At our April 4th meeting, High Knob Music Festival Committee Member Chris Jones appeared before City Council to request funding for planned improvements at the High Knob Recreation Area. At this meeting, Mr. Jones will provide an update on the committee's efforts along with an update on this year's festival.

Thank You.



Application for Donation

Applicant/ Organization: Norton Little League
Federal ID:
Address: 207 E. Park Avenue
Norton, VA 24273
Contact Person: Sam Adams
Phone: <u>393-4837</u> Fax: <u>679-0768</u>
Email: Sam@aasecurity.org
Organization's Board
Members: Tim MENew, Dorie Stidham, Thomas
M& Curdy, Cindy Adams, Carla M& Cordy
Sam Adams, Tony Edwards, Shannon Long
Crystal MENew, Donnie Branham,
Amount Requested: #2,500.00

Total		
Amount	h	
Needed:	\$8,000.00	

Purpose for

Funds (attached additional information if needed):

Lodging and food for 11-12 age
girls softball team. State tournament
is in ME Lean Va and mileage is 405
miles from Norton.

Describe	
Fund Raising	
Activities: _	Hotolog sale at July 4th celebration
7/04/17	Hotogal bake sake at Save-a-Lot
7/04/17	Hotolog and bake sale at Wal Mart
7/08/17	Carwash at Advance Auto in Norton
	Hotolog and bake sale at Magic Mart
•••	

Include overall financial information for the applicant organization with the application. This information should be the current budget or financial statements where applicable.

Applicant Certifies that they (the organization) will:

- Provide Accurate, current, complete financial records of the use of any approved funds.
- Maintain records which identify adequately the source and application of funds for grant supported activities.
- Maintain effective control over and accountability for all funds, property, and other assets ensuring that assets are used solely for authorized purposes.
- Provide the City access to the grant-related financial records.
- Expend requested funds for only the purposes described in the application form and attachments.
- Request permission in writing to make substantial changes in budget.
 - The changes must be approved by the City in advance.
- Will submit to the City a narrative and financial report within sixty (60) days after completion of the approved activity.

This form must be signed by an individual duly authorized by the governing body of the organization to act on its behalf. The signature of the individual below indicates the organization's compliance with the entire list of certifications listed above.

The undersigned certifies to the best of his/her knowledge that:

- The information in this application and its attachments is true and correct;
- The filing of this application has been duly authorized by the governing body of the applicant organization;
- The applicant organization agrees to comply with all conditions cited above.

The undersigned further certifies that he/she has the authority to obligate the application organization.

Sam Adams

Player Agent

Name of Authorizing Official

Title

Player Agent

Player Agent

Figure of Authorizing Official

Title

Name of Applicant Organization: Norton Little League



City of Norton

Donation Policy

Adopted by City Council 4/15/2014

City of Norton Donations Policy

BACKGROUND:

The City of Norton provides financial support to various regional and local organizations through our annual budget process. From time to time, City Council receives requests for funding outside of our normal budget process. Since the City receives more requests for funds than our funding will allow, this policy will assist City Council in considering each request.

APPLICANT ELIGIBILITY:

- Applicant must provide services which benefit residents of the City of Norton.
- Applicant must be:
 - Non-profit organization recognized by the IRS and the Commonwealth of Virginia; or
 - Charitable institution or association not controlled in whole or part by any church; or
 - o Educational;
- And:
 - Past transactions with the City must have been free of significant problems

NOTE: Teams cannot be considered as applicants. In cases of athletic requests, the applicant must either be part of a youth sports organization or Norton City Schools.

REQUEST ELIGIBILITY:

The City shall not approve any donation which is not in conformance with § 15.2-953 of the Code of Virginia, as amended.

- The event or activity must not promote religion or religious organizations.
- The event must demonstrate some form of financial commitment other than the City funds being requested.
- Organizations (other than Norton City Schools) will be limited to one approved request per the City fiscal year (July 1st – June 30th).
- If the funding request includes travel, then:
 - Trip must be in excess of 100 miles one way;
 - Room nights shall include no more than one night before and one night after the primary event(s) which was the basis for the request;
 - Rooms must be assigned to players/students at a minimum of 2 per room;
 - o A maximum of four rooms to be assigned for coaches/teachers;
 - An educational or cultural component should be included, when possible;
 - Expenses that <u>cannot</u> be paid with approved funds:
 - Meals for anyone other than coaches/teachers and players/students.
 - Hotels for anyone other than coaches/teachers and players/students.
 - Travel for anyone other than coaches/teachers and players/students.
 - Mileage expenses, to and from events, for coaches, teachers, and members of their families who use their personal vehicles for approved trips.

EVALUATION CRITERIA:

- Whether the request is acceptable for support.
- Whether the request demonstrates a convincing need for funding.
- Whether the City's financial situation will allow funding the request.
- Amount of previous funding the Applicant has received.
- Applicant's demonstration of organization integrity by use of strong business practices, a committed and responsible board, sound financial practices, and effective management controls.

APPLICANT REQUIREMENTS IF FUNDING IS AWARDED:

- Funds must be used only for what was requested and approved.
- A financial report of the use of the funds, including receipts, must be provided to the City within 60 days after completion of the event or project.
- Applicant may be asked to appear before City Council to present a formal update of the use of the funds.
- The City may choose to fund all, none, or some of the requested funds.
- The City may provide the funds prior to the event (project) or choose to reimburse the requesting organization, up to a specified amount, when receipts are presented to the city.
- Return any unused funds to the City within 60 days after completion of the event or project.

If you have any questions regarding the application or the consideration process, please feel free to contact the City Manager.

City of Norton-

Application For Out of City Limits Water and (or) Sewer Connection



E		
MARSIXAII		
(ton U.A. 24173		
17ton, UA. 24273		
OF 18? YES NO		
S)		
1" Over 1"		
1" Over 1"		
FOR OFFICE USE ONLY APPLICATION APPROVAL/DENIAL		
CONNECTION FEES		
er \$Sewer \$_		
Collected		
ments		
N APPROVAL/DENIAL		
N APPROVAL/DENIAL		
VOID AFTER DAYS		

RESOLUTION

WHEREAS, the City of Norton is a recipient of Virginia Department of Transportation funds under various grant programs for transportation-related projects; and

WHEREAS, the Virginia Department of Transportation requires each locality, by resolution, to provide assurance of its commitment to funding its local share; and

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the City Council of the City of Norton hereby commits to fund its local share of preliminary engineering, right-of-way, and construction (as applicable) of the project(s) under agreement with the Virginia Department of Transportation in accordance with the project financial document(s); and

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the City Manager is authorized to execute all agreements and/or addendums for any approved projects with the Virginia Department of Transportation.

Adopted this 25th Day of July 2017.

	City of Norton	
	William J. Mays, Mayor	·-
ATTEST:		
City Clerk		

SCHOOL BOARD
Sherry Adams, Chairperson
Mark Leonard, Vice-Chairperson
Carol Caruso
April Fletcher
Joseph Stallard



DIVISION SUPERINTENDENT
Gina J. Wohlford
gwohlford@nortoncityschools.org
Phone 276.679.2330
Fax 276.679.4315

TO:

Jeff Shupe

FROM:

Jacquline Brooke

SUBJECT:

Request for Funds

DATE:

July 5, 2017

Norton City Schools requests a deposit of City Funds in the amount of \$670,353.75 to cover the General Obligation School Bond, Series 2012 payment, due July 15, 2017.

Thank you!